
June 22, 2002

TO: The County Board of Arlington, Virginia

FROM: Ron Carlee, County Manager

SUBJECT: Approval of a Master Plan for the Reed
Educational Center-Westover Library

RECOMMENDATIONS:

1. Approve the Master Plan for the Reed
Educational Center-Westover Library.

2. Authorize The Lukmire Partnership Architects to
proceed with the preliminary design of Phase 1
of the Master Plan.

ISSUE: Community concerns about off-street parking.

SUMMARY: A Master Plan for the Reed Educational Center –
Westover Library dated April 24, 2002, (the Master Plan,
copy attached) for the joint development of the Walter Reed
School and Westover Library site has been prepared. The
Project Planning Team (PPT), appointed earlier this year by
the County Board and School Board, supports the Master
Plan. The Arlington County School Board approved the
Master Plan on June 6, 2002. The Master Plan recommends a
two-phase redevelopment of the entire 9.5 acre site with
two new major structures, related parking, and open space.

Phase One of the Master Plan involves demolition of the
oldest portion of the existing school and development of a
30,000 square foot two-story joint use structure housing a
new Westover Branch Library on the main floor and a Staff
Development Center for Arlington Public Schools on the
upper level. The basement level of that structure would
include parking for up to 60 cars. An open public plaza
would connect the building to the corner of McKinley Road
and Washington Boulevard. The existing Westover Library
and parking lot would be demolished at the end of Phase
One, and the land would revert to open space. The design
of Phase One includes refinement of the off-street parking
plan to maximize the retention of green open space while
meeting the needs of the users in accordance with community
interests.
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Phase Two involves replacement of the remainder of the
existing school facility with a new Reed Educational
Center. The Master Plan proposes a structure of
approximately 53,000 square feet. That program and design
would be refined in a later community process under the
direction of the Arlington County School Board.

The Master Plan has been developed with extensive
involvement of the nearby community and was the subject of
a School Board Public Hearing on May 28, 2002. On June 6,
2002, the School Board endorsed the Master Plan and
included $1,978,000 in its proposed FY2003 Bond Referendum
to fund its share of Phase One. That share would include
building the exterior shell of its second floor space and
shared costs for planning/architectural/engineering and
site improvements.

BACKGROUND: Replacement of the Westover and Shirlington
Branch Libraries was recommended in the VISION 2020
Facilities Plan and funding was approved in the Library
Bond Referendum in the fall of 1998. Subsequently, the
County entered into a contract with The Lukmire Partnership
Architects to provide planning/architectural/engineering
services for the project. An extensive community process
began in 1999. It was soon apparent that the community
linked the future use and development of the adjacent
Walter Reed School Facility and park/playfield with that of
the Library.

In January 2001, the County and School Boards jointly
appointed a community task force to provide a
recommendation regarding the location for the new library
and possible joint use development of the site. Their
report recommended that the new library be located near the
corner of Washington Boulevard and McKinley Road. Both the
County and School Boards accepted that recommendation in
July 2001.

In January 2002 in accordance with a Memorandum of
Understanding (MOU) between the County Manager and the
Superintendent of Schools, the County and School Boards
jointly appointed the PPT to work with The Lukmire
Partnership to develop an overall Master Plan for the
entire site. The PPT held several meetings including an
extended Design Charrette in March. The final
recommendations of the PPT are included in the April 24
Master Plan.



Item 6 of the MOU states that “Upon approval of the Master
Plan and Cost Sharing Plan by the County and School Boards,
the PPT will advise the respective staffs and consultants
in preparing a final design for Phase I. The design
documents and construction contracts shall be subject to
approval of both the County and School Boards.”

After the preliminary design of Phase One is completed, and
after a Cost Sharing Plan is developed and approved as
required by the MOU, then the PPT will advise the
respective staffs and consultants in preparing a final
design for Phase One. The Cost Sharing Plan will be
developed by the County and School staffs during
preliminary design of Phase One, consistent with the
“FY2003-2008 Capital Improvements Plan” scheduled for a
public hearing before the County Board on June 22, 2002.

FISCAL IMPACT: The County would fund its share of Phase One
from the approved FY1999 $8,000,000 Library Bond
referendum, which also included a new Shirlington Branch
Library. The Master Plan currently does not contemplate
County funding for Phase Two.
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